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  A Message from Your Chief of  
 The Department of Public Safety 

 

 

 

Dear Solano Community College Campus Community, 

 

As Chief of the Solano Community College Department of Public Safety, it is my honor to present our 

Three-Year Public Safety Report, highlighting our commitment to protecting and serving the SCC 

community with professionalism, innovation, and compassion. Over the past three years, our department 

has worked tirelessly to enhance campus safety while fostering a culture of trust, inclusion, and proactive 

community engagement. 

 

We are proud to report that despite handling thousands of calls for service, our officers have not had a 

single use of force incident. This is a testament to our department’s commitment to de-escalation, problem-

solving, and community-oriented policing. We take great pride in our ability to address concerns with 

professionalism and care, ensuring a safe and welcoming learning environment for all students, faculty, 

and staff. 

 

In addition to maintaining a strong public safety presence, we have introduced several innovative programs 

to better serve our community. The Fix-a-Falcon Bulb Repair Voucher Program has provided free vehicle 

light bulb replacements to students and staff, helping them avoid citations while ensuring their safety on 

the road. Meanwhile, our Unhoused-to-Student Program has supported individuals experiencing housing 

insecurity by connecting them with resources to enroll in classes, access student services, and work toward 

a brighter future. These initiatives reflect our belief that public safety is not just about enforcement—it’s 

about support, prevention, and community empowerment. 

 

As we move forward, the Solano Community College Department of Public Safety remains dedicated to 

adapting, innovating, and improving to meet the evolving needs of our campus. We will continue to uphold 

the highest standards of safety and service, ensuring that SCC remains a place where all students can focus 

on their education without fear or barriers. 

 

Thank you for allowing us to serve and protect this incredible campus community. We look forward to 

building on our successes and continuing to make a positive impact in the years ahead.  

 

With upmost love, gratitude and respect. 

 

  Brian Huynh Travis  
 

Brian Huynh Travis 

Chief of DPS 
 

 

 
  



 

   GUIDING PRINCIPLES 
 

The guiding principles of the Solano Community College Department of Public Safety 

is to deliver excellent public service through Safety, Commitment and Community 

to our culturally diverse community.  Members of SCCD DPS will display integrity, 

honesty, and fairness in our interactions with the community and each other, by 

recognizing and maintaining an ethical standard above reproach through open, 

truthful and respectful communications, and by encouraging external and internal 

partnerships. Our efforts are directed toward creating an environment where 

research, education, and public service flourish. 

 1  Safety 
Proactively identify and mitigate potential risks on campus to protect all persons                 

and property. 

 

Provide a prompt and professional presence in all interactions to ensure a secure 

 learning, working and recreational environment. 

 

Offer regular training to faculty, staff, and students in emergency response               

techniques such as CPR, AED use, and first aid. 

 2  Commitment  
We Uphold the highest standards of professionalism, reliability, and excellence                  

in all aspects of conduct and performance 

 

Continuously improve skills and knowledge through ongoing professional           

development and training. 

 

Maintain a constant state of readiness and responsiveness. 

 3  Community 
Foster partnerships with students, faculty, staff, and visitors to create a culture                     

of shared responsibility for campus safety. 

 

Engage in community-oriented problem-solving to address conditions that give                     

rise to public safety concerns. 

 

Respect the diversity of the campus community and treat all individuals with              

professionalism and civility.  



 

YOUR DEPARTMENT 
 
 
 
               

                
Chief Brian Huynh Travis 

 

                                                   
                                                 Commander Ken Kramer      Sgt. Bryant Williams             Sgt. Dan Widger       Admin Asst. Lorena Perez 

 

                                  
          Trng. Mgr. Mike Rowe             PSO Henry Ingle                 PSO Leon Dayrit            PSO Mariano Bermudez         PSO Fred Gray 

 

                                    
                             PSO Luis Miraflor             PSO Derrick Roberts          PSO Andrea Tunkara            PSO Harjot Bajwa            PSO Egypt Hughes 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

  

 

 

 

The Services Division, and 

The Operations Division 

 

 



 
  

 
 

  

 



 

 
 

 

Since DPS went operational on May 1, 2022, DPS officers has responded to 3514 calls for services  
which averages out to 1171 calls per year.  These calls for service included crimes in progress, to cold 
crime responses, or to providing escort services for students and staff from and to their cars or  
classrooms.  DPS officers have also provided over 6150 total patrols during this same time period.   
These patrols included vehicle patrols, foot, golf cart or on the Trekke patrollers.    

 

 

As this chart shows, total calls for 

service and total patrols conducted 

by our public safety officers.  The 

numbers of calls for service has 

steadily gone up since mid-2022.   

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

This chart shows the total  

numbers of reports our  

officers have written during  

The past three years. 

 
 

Patrol - By The Numbers 



 
 

 

All Reports Written and Types  
 

Some Insight into the Above Table 

These reports included Part 1 crimes which the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) defines as the following: 

• Criminal Homicide 

• Forcible Rape 

• Robbery 

• Aggravated Assault 

• Burglary 

• Larceny Theft 

• Grand Theft Auto 

• Arson 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 
The Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus 
Crime   Statistics Act (20 USC § 1092(f)), as a part of the Higher 
Education Act of 1965, is a federal law that requires colleges and 
universities to disclose certain timely and annual information about 
campus crime and security policies. All public and private post-secondary 
educational institutions participating in federal student aid programs are 
required to comply with it. The law, originally enacted by Congress in 
1990 as the Campus Security Act, was initiated by Howard and Connie 
Clery after their daughter Jeanne was killed at Lehigh University in 1986. 
Amendments to the Act in 1998 renamed it in memory of Jeanne Clery.  

The Clery Act requires colleges and universities to publish an annual 

security report every year by October 1st that contains three years of 

crime statistics and certain policy statements including sexual 

assault policies which assure basic victims' rights, the law 

enforcement authority of university police, and where the students, 

staff, faculty, and visitors should go to report crimes.  

The annual security report for Solano Community College includes 

statistics for the previous three years concerning reported crimes 

that occurred on campus, in certain non-campus buildings or 

property owned or controlled by Solano Community College, and on 

public property within, or immediately adjacent to and accessible 

from the campus. In accordance with mandated reporting 

requirements, information concerning the monitoring and recording 

of any criminal activity in which students have engaged, at off 

campus locations and/or within student organizations that are 

officially recognized by the College, are gathered from local 

police/sheriff agencies that may include any City, County, State, or 

Federal agencies that may have relevant information. The report 

also includes institutional policies concerning campus safety, such 

as policies concerning alcohol and drug use, crime prevention, the 

reporting of crimes, sexual assault, and other matters. 

The Department of Justice (DOJ) tracks certain property crimes and 

violent crimes in all jurisdictions. In San Bruno, these statistics are 

reported directly from our Computer Aided Dispatch (CAD) and 

Records Management System (RMS). The following two charts show 

5-year comparisons for some of the key crime data points reported to 

DOJ.  The next two pages will show the Clery Crime Stats from 2021 

through 2023.  We are still working on 2024 Clery Crime stats.  

 

 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

      



 

                             
 
 

                                                      
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 

 

What is Racial and Identity Profiling Act (RIPA)? 

  

The Racial and Identity Profiling Act (RIPA) of 2015 (AB 953) requires state and local law enforcement  

agencies, as specified, to collect data regarding stops of individuals, including perceived demographic 
information on the person stopped, and to report this data to the California Department of Justice (DOJ)               
on an annual basis. Click to view AB 953: The Racial and Identity Profiling Act of 2015 

  

This data collection has been implemented in a phased-in approach based on the size of the police       
agencies. The Solano Community College Department of Public Safety is to begin collecting data in                
May 2022.  The collected data is to be reported to the Department of Justice no later than April 2023.             
The Department of Justice will then post the collected data to their website sometime after April 2023.           
Data collection will be ongoing with submission to DOJ required no later than April of each year for the          
prior year’s data. 

  

The Solano Community College of Department recognizes the important work of the California Community 
College’s Campus Police Reform task force. One of the key considerations identified by this task force is, 
“Increasing accountability to the campus community through greater transparency about police interactions, 
engaging the community in oversight.”  

  

While not being required to submit data until April 2023 to the DOJ, the Solano Community College of 
Department of Public Safety has implemented a RIPA Snapshot, making primary collected data available          
to the public starting in May 2022 on our website. The Snapshot allows users to view Solano Community    
College Department of Public Safety stop data by date, perceived race, perceived gender, the reason for         
the stop, and result of the stop. By analyzing this data, the Solano Community College Department of          
Public Safety is able to monitor all officer’s individual stops to help ensure racial profiling is not occurring. 

 

  

Racial and Identify Profiling Act (RIPA) 

https://oag.ca.gov/ab953


 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

RIPA Data 



 

 

 
To better serve our campus community and enhance public safety while maximizing available resources, we 

continuously adopt new technologies to enhance efficiency and effectiveness. Below are some of the 

innovative technologies implemented since 2022. 

 

 

ALPR Safety Systems: National data indicates that vehicles are involved in 

over 80% of crimes committed outside the home. As a result, identifying suspect 

vehicles is crucial for solving crimes and ensuring justice for victims. To enhance 

our investigative capabilities, we have deployed license plate readers at key 

locations at the Fairfield and Vallejo campuses. These devices alert officers when a 

stolen or wanted vehicle is detected and capture license plate data that aids in 

identifying suspects during criminal investigations. 

 

 

 

Solano SAFE App: The Solano Community College District has released a 

mobile Solano Safe App aimed at further enhancing campus security for 

students, faculty and staff. The app, which can be downloaded for free in the 

App Store and Google Play, is available for Apple iOS and Google Android 

devices. This App adds another layer of safety and protection to the campus 

community.  At the click of a tab on a cellphone, they can make an 

emergency call, send their location to the Department of Public Safety (DPS), 

or report a tip.  It's not just for security services because students can look up 

important phone numbers, such as the Health Center, Counseling 

Department, 24-hour Crisis Hotline, Financial Aid and many more. The 

variety of tools the app offers makes it a helpful resource for both students 

and staff members.   

 

 

Rave Alert Systems: The RAVE Alert System, a free service managed by the 

Solano Community College District Department of Public Safety (SCCD DPS), 

delivers urgent alerts to students and employees during incidents such as mass 

notification for severe weather, public safety concerns, evacuations, missing persons 

and special events.  Among its many features, the Rave Alert system can send voice, 

email and text notifications directly to workstations and mobile phones. 

 

 

 
 

Body Worn Cameras: Body-worn cameras are essential for promoting 

transparency, accountability, and trust between law enforcement and the 

community.  This is why every DPS officer wears an Axon body-worn camera. 

 

Leveraging Technology 



 

          

 

One of DPS’ most innovative programs launched since its inception in May of 2022 was the         

Fix-a-Falcon Bulb Replacement Program.  Instead of issuing students and employees fixing 

tickets for vehicle equipment violations, DPS officers provide repair vouchers instead.  DPS 

SCCDPS understand that students already have a lot on their plates and they don't want to       

add to their burdens. Receiving a fixing ticket could entail taking time out of their busy        

school schedules to purchase a replacement item, and if they're unable to make the change 

themselves, they may need to visit a repair shop, locate an officer to sign off on the ticket,      

and pay court processing fees.  This innovative program which SCCDPS collaborates with       

the school’s automotive training center and local repair shops to help our students is the        

first of its kind for community colleges in the U.S. Nevertheless, Chief Brian Travis        

emphasizes that the focus isn't on being the first but rather on fostering innovation to      

enhance community safety while strengthening trust and legitimacy. 

 

                 

 

 

 

                                                                                                  

 

 

 

 

Innovative Programs 

Above: Chief Brian Travis and Jose Cortez, the 
Dean of Automotive Technology, held the Fix-a-
Falcon repair voucher sign before a Board meeting 
to showcase this new program. Right: two SCC 
college students were the first to receive the repair 
voucher to fix their right inoperable head light.   



 

INNOVATIVE PROGRAMS (CONT.) 
 

SCC DPS launched the Unhoused-to-Student Outreach to help those experiencing homelessness become 

college students.  Chief Brian Travis and DPS developed this program because, “As public servants and 

guardians of our community, we should always strive to help everyone we serve, especially those in need 

or down on their luck,” he said. “We developed this program with that in mind, to help people get the 

education they need so they can get back on their feet. To have a better life. It’s all about humanity.” 

 

The first step in the process is typically a conversation. When officers come in contact with people who are 

homeless, they will ask them if they would like to know more about the Homeless-to Student program. If 

yes, then officers will offer to walk them to the academic support services division so they can help them 

enroll. Students may focus on obtaining a bachelor’s or associate degree in order to pursue higher 

education. They can also learn a trade and obtain certification in one of the many fields offered at the 

college in order to begin work immediately after graduation.  The department has liaisons for students 

experiencing homelessness at each campus to assist with this program, the statement said. Solano College 

has its main campus in rural Fairfield and community campuses in both Vacaville and Vallejo. 

 
 

                                         
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Above: Officer Luz Daniels was able to help 
this unhoused student become the first in this 
new program to enroll in a welding certificate 
program.  So far, there has been at least five 
known unhoused-to-students through this 
program.  



 

USE OF FORCE DATA 
2020 was one of the most challenging years in            
recent memory for the country at large and for 
students at all educational levels in particular. In 
addition to the Covid-19 pandemic and the turmoil 
from the 2020 national election, a string of               
protests against police for use of force incidents        
(that resulted in the deaths of African Americans) 
occurred. The demand to “defund the police” arose 
from these situations. It was also during this time 
period that the country was slowly recovering from 
the COVID-19 pandemic, with many businesses and 
schools beginning the process of reopening again.   
SCC conducted an evaluation process to re-imagine 
how the College’s campus safety and security 
department could effectively deliver just,       
equitable, compassionate, and integrity-driven 
services.  

 

The College was committed to moving away from policing and focused on community safety, preventive  
measures, and making sure that we are a safe campus for everyone. This move aligned with a call from the 
California Community College Chancellor’s Office to review college policies on policing. SCC DPS have 
prioritized de-escalation techniques in our training and policies. Our detailed use of force policy outlines 
when and how force may be applied, ensuring accountability and proper procedures. We prohibit the use        
of chokeholds, require officers to give warnings before using deadly force when feasible, and restrict      
shooting at moving vehicles to only cases where there is an imminent threat to human life. Additionally,           
our officers are required to exhaust all reasonable alternatives before resorting to deadly force and have       
a clear, policy-backed duty to intervene if they witness excessive force by a fellow officer. We also          
maintain a comprehensive use of force reporting process to ensure transparency and oversight. Despite           
the challenges of recent years, we have taken this moment as an opportunity to thoroughly review our 
policies and procedures—not just for legal compliance, but to ensure they align with the values and 
expectations of our community. Above all, we hold human life as sacred, and due to the professionalism         
of our officers, use of force incidents at Solano Community College District remain at zero incident. The 
following pages will provide key data points on use of force at SCC since its inception in May of 2022. 

A Few Critical Things to Understand 

 

 

 

 

Review Process? 

 



 

HOW OFTEN WAS FORCE USED? 
Please recall from the previous page that we define a "Use of Force" as anytime an officer uses more 

than gentle touch in the course of his/her duties. 

 

 

Calls for Service Handled in 2022 

479 

 

 
Calls for Service Handled in 2023 

1,120 

 

 
Calls for Service Handled in 2024 

1,915 

 

Percentage of incidents that 

resulted in any use of force 

0% 

 

 
Percentage of contacts that 

resulted in any use of force 

0% 

 

 
 

Percentage of arrests that 

resulted in any use of force 

                   0% 
 

 



 
 

 

 
Why I Wear the Shield 

 
 

 

 

“College is a place of growth, learning, and self-discovery.    

I wear the Shield to ensure that the Solano Community 

College campus remains a space where students can     

focus on their education without fear, knowing that I am 

here to support and protect them.”  
                                                                          Officer Derrick Roberts - Shield #6 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

“As an Eagle Scout, I found my passion for                                                                                 

giving back to the community. As a student                                                                                   

of Solano College, I volunteered my time as a                                                                          

Community Service Officer and took classes                                                                             

majoring in public service. Today, I wear the                                                                                

Shield for the community of Solano College to                                                                               

show the students that their educational endeavors                                                                                   

here are protected. To be able to respond and support                                                                              

when I am needed, and to continue to impart that                                                                                       

peace of mind I received when I was a student.”                                                                                  

Officer Leon Dayrit - Shield #2 

 

 

"Why I Wear the Shield " gives you an opportunity to hear what motivates some of your Public 

Safety Officers to do this job, straight from the mouths of the men and women who protect your 

Campus every day. 



 
 

 

 

                           Why I Wear the Shield 
 
 
 

 

" Making a Difference Every Day – Whether through a 

small gesture like a smile, a wave, or a conversation, or 

in moments of real crisis, I wear the Shield because I 

want to make a positive impact on someone’s life every 

single day."   

Officer Andrea Tunkara - Shield #8 

 

 

 

 

 

“As a Sergeant, it is my duty and honor to        

 supervise the best public safety officers at        

 Solano Community College.  I will ensure that         

 we provide a safe and open environment to all        

 who come here to learn, to teach and to support        

  the campus. We will treat all as we want our own       

 family treated.  This will be done with fairness,       

 empathy, compassion, and a little education when       

 appropriate.”  

     Sergeant Dan Widger – Sgt. Shield #2 

 

 



 

 
Why I Wear the Shield 

 

 
" I wear the Shield because I have a calling 

to protect and serve. Every student, faculty 

member, and staff member deserve to feel 

safe while pursuing their goals, and I take 

pride in being a guardian of their well-being.  

 

Officer Harjot Bajwa – Shield #7 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                                                                                       

 

             I wear the Shield because it is not just 

            Piece of metal; it represents my unwavering  

            Dedication to serving with integrity, respect, 

            compassion and honor.  I wear it proudly,  

            knowing that my purpose is to help, protect,  

            and uplift my college community. 

 

            Officer Egypt Hughes – Shield #9 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Closing 

 
At the Solano Community College Department of Public Safety, our commitment extends far beyond 
enforcing laws—we are here because we genuinely care about the well-being of our campus community. 
Every student, faculty member, and staff member are an integral part of our SCC family, and your safety 
remains our top priority.  Our officers take great pride in serving with integrity, compassion, and      
dedication, working tirelessly to ensure that our campuses remain secure, welcoming, and supportive 
environments for all. 
 
As we continue to evolve and enhance our safety efforts, we remain steadfast in our mission to protect, 
serve, and support each of you. We encourage open communication, collaboration, and trust, and we 
pledge to do everything within our power to keep Solano Community College a safe place for learning, 
growth, and success. 
 
Thank you for allowing us to be a part of your journey—we are honored to serve you. 

 

       
 

 


